
                                                                                                                                                     B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

17th September 2014
Present: 
Councillor Jan Smith (KBC/BLTC) (Chair)

Councillor Allan Matthews (DTC/NCC) (Deputy Chair)


Councillor Mike Tebbutt (KBC/DTC) 


Councillor Derek Zanger (KBC/BLTC)

Councillor Christopher Lamb (KBC/BSPC)

Councillor Ruth Groome (BLTC/KBC)

Councillor Christopher Groome (BLTC/NCC) (From 7.10 p.m.)

Councillor Roger Knight (BLTC)

Councillor Jim Hakewill (NCC)


Councillor Margaret Talbot (KBC/RTC)


Councillor David Watson (Rural Forum Rep)

Councillor June Derbyshire (KBC/DTC)
Also Present:
Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)

Shirley Plenderleith (Kettering Borough Council)

Julia Baish (Kettering Borough Council)

Sgt Eddie McDonald (Northants Police)

Janice Maxey (Committee Administrator - KBC)

One Member of the Public (Angela Nitsch – resident)
14.A6TF.18
    APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Russell Roberts, Ian Jelley, Mark Dearing, David Soans and Margaret Harris.
14.A6TF.19
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on the 25th June 2014 be approved as a correct record, subject to the following amendments:-
14.A6TF.03  – Appointment of Representatives on Rural and Kettering Town Forums 

It was agreed that the minute should read:-

RESOLVED 
that Councillor Derek Zanger be appointed Representative on the Rural Forum and Councillor Mike Tebbutt be appointed Representative on the Kettering Town Forum for the municipal year 2014/15.

14.A6TF.12 – Community Report
Penultimate bullet point on page 6.  Second sentence should read; “It would be reviewed after the first year as to how it was being spent.”
14.A6TF.20
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
None.
14.A6TF.21
MEMBERS OF PUBLIC PRESENT WHO REQUEST RIGHT TO SPEAK

None.
14.A6TF.22
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
14.A6TF.23
POLICE STATISTICS AND COMMUNITY SAFETY

Sergeant Eddie McDonald from Northants Police attended the meeting to present the police statistics

In summary, he reported that burglaries to dwellings continued to rise in all towns.  In Rothwell, one 12 year old boy known to the police was currently on bail for burglary offences and similarly in Desborough several people were also on bail in connection with the same offences.  In Barton Seagrave, the offences had been fairly random incidents and in Burton Latimer, there had been series of break-ins into shop premises.  In terms of the ASB statistics, these had gone down in Rothwell and Desborough mainly due to known offenders reaching age 18 and hopefully the threat of prison was putting them off.  The increased number of officers visible in the area was thought to be another reason for the decrease.

     Members  raised the following issues:-
· The question was asked as to whether there had been any reports of drug dealing near the Seasons Garden Centre on the A6 close to Burton Latimer.  Residents of Acorn Park had noticed suspicious activity outside the centre in the early hours.  Eddie McDonald confirmed that he was aware of some intelligence and would look into the matter further.
· Members asked whether liaison between the Police and Montsaye School had improved and Eddie McDonald confirmed that he hoped to meet with the Principal shortly.  He would ensure that Patsy’s replacement (Julie McReady) was fully briefed so the liaison with schools could continue. 
   The Chair of the Forum thanked Sgt McDonald for his report and attendance.

14.A6TF.24
ENVIRONMENTAL  WARDENS SERVICES (DOG CONTROL)

Shirley Plenderleith, Head of Environmental Health, was in attendance for this item and introduced the report, the purpose of which was to update members on the activities of the environmental wardens, particularly in relation Dog Control.  


Members were informed that the team of eight environmental wardens (and their team leader) had a routine patrol pattern which sought to ensure that a warden visited the A6 towns at least once a day and the towns were patrolled with a view of taking enforcement action principally in relation to littering, dog fouling, untaxed and abandoned vehicles and contraventions of smoke free legislation.  From October 2010, the working pattern of the wardens was changed to ensure the service operated between 8am and 8pm seven days a week based on a shift system.  


Following consultation with Town and Parish Councils, in June 2011, KBC launched its updated Dog Control Orders.  New signage had been installed around the whole of KBC area and these orders improved on the previous system of designated spaces under the Dogs (Fouling of Land) Act 1994 ensuring that all land that was open to the air and to which the public were entitled or permitted to have access to was covered.  Previously, new housing developments fell outside of the Council’s dog fouling control areas and these were now included.  

Members were informed that the Council was committed to taking a tough stance on tackling dog fouling and it was noted that a Rothwell resident had been fined for allowing her dog to foul in a public place and failing to clear it up.   She had been issued with a fixed penalty notice of £75 and when she did not pay, she was prosecuted.  The magistrates’ courts gave her a £400 fine plus costs.  This successful prosecution sent out a clear message to the minority of dog walkers who acted irresponsibly.

Members raised the following issues:-

· Members asked whether officers went into schools to educate pupils on the regulations and it was confirmed that this could be arranged as educating local communities was within the Team’s remit.  It was also confirmed that the Environmental Warden team recognised the importance of local intelligence and reactive complaint investigations as well as continuing to undertake proactive monitoring work.  

· Members asked whether the routine patrols included school areas and it was confirmed that they were included together with playing fields.

· Members asked how the wardens would deal with abandoned vehicles once new regulations came into force from October 2014 which meant that vehicles did not have to display tax discs.  It was confirmed that wardens would be able to check as they had access to the DVLA records. 


The Chair thanked Shirley Plenderleith for her report and attendance.

14. A6TF.25  
NORTH NORTHAMPTONSHIRE GREEN INFRASTRUCTURE DELIVERY PLAN

Julia Baish was in attendance for this item and introduced the report, the purpose of which was to inform Members of the North Northamptonshire Green Infrastructure Plan.

The forum was informed that Policy 5 of the North Northamptonshire Core Spatial Strategy (CSS) sought to secure a net gain in green infrastructure through protection and enhancement of assets and the creation of multi functional areas of green space.  The policy identified sub-regional and local green infrastructure corridors.  The North Northamptonshire Green Infrastructure Delivery Strategy (GIDP) had been prepared to help implement policy 5 of the CSS.  The GIDP had been endorsed by Planning Policy Committee on 18 June 2014 and was attached at appendix 1 to the report.  

Members’ attention was drawn to the key list of projects, to facilitate case officer discussions with developers.  The GIDP also included a list of projects which were longer term aspirations which required further investigation.  Members noted that the Ise corridor was currently missing off the list as more work was needed.  

Members raised the following issues:-
· How was the Rothwell amenity (Table 1 Page 8) funded?

· Wicksteed Park Nature Reserve; connection to Southfield Farm Marsh – there was potential there. 

· Not to forget Revital-ISE.
· Pocket parks needed attention and must not be forgotten.
· Who decided on the funding?

· Had Burton Latimer Greenspace and Burton Latimer Park;   been included in the development of the area and had 106 monies been factored in?
Julia responded as follows:-
· The funding costs were only estimated at this stage.    The list had included long term projects which need further investigation and some were aspirational.  Finance remained a key constraint.
· Further work needs to be undertaken at a local level to look at some of the longer term projects.
· The situation in respect of 106 monies would be clarified. 
Councillor Michael Tebbutt, Chair of Planning Policy Committee, added that the plan was a very important document that identified the need for green infrastructure.  It had been confirmed that the Ise was still part of the Nene Valley Nature Improvement Area they had promised that it would be included in the Core Spatial Strategy.  They had also been asked to mention the Revital-ISE project?
The forum noted the report and the Chair thanked Julia for her attendance.
14. A6TF.26
CORE SPATIAL STRATEGY POST RUSHDEN LAKES DECISION

Julia Baish was in attendance for this item and introduced the report, the purpose of which was to update Members on the review of the Joint Core Strategy (JCS) following the Rushden Lakes Decision.  


The Forum was informed that work on the JCS had been held up during the consideration of the Rushden Lakes retail and leisure proposals.  The Secretary of State had permitted this development in June 2014 and the Joint Planning Committee (JPC) was now working to complete the JCS as quickly as possible.  This would be undertaken drawing on previous  work and consultation including the ‘Emerging JCS’ and the Interim Housing Statement, Urban Structure Study and Strategic Housing and Employment Sites.  The JPC had met on 1st May, 24th July and 4th September 2014.

The next steps were for the remaining policies to be presented to committee and once the whole plan was available, various sustainability, environmental and viability assessments would need to be carried out to meet regulations and ensure that the plan would be found ‘sound’ at examination.  These would take place over the next few months and policies would be further amended as necessary to take account of the findings.  The timetable for the completion of the JCS was highlighted as outlined in the report culminating in the document to be submitted to the Secretary of State for examination by the beginning of December 2015.


Martin Hammond added that once the JCS had got to adoption stage, more realistic housing targets would be known which together with an embedded 5 year housing supply, would avoid the area remaining slightly vulnerable.

Cllr Mike Tebbutt, Chair of Planning Policy Committee, also added that with the current document, the Inspector had looked at revised housing numbers.

The report was noted.
14.A6TF.27
POLLING PLACE AND POLLING DISTRICT REVIEW
Martin Hammond introduced the report, the purpose of which was to inform members of the Polling Place and Polling District Review.

The forum was advised that a review of Polling Districts and Polling Places in the Kettering Borough Council area, and the existing Kettering Parliamentary Constituency, was due to commence shortly.  This was a statutory process, which had to be undertaken every five years.  Any changes that would be introduced as a result of the review would be in place in time for the local government and parliamentary elections to be held on 7th May 2015.  
Members’ attention was drawn to Appendix A to the report which listed all the premises used as polling stations for the elections held in May 2011 and also details   of changes made between that date and the European Parliamentary Elections held in May 2014.

As part of the consultation process for the review, members would be asked for their comments on the existing situation with regard to polling districts, polling places and polling stations.  

Members were invited to comment on the existing structure of polling stations within their A6 Towns area of the Borough/Constituency area in accordance with the timetable as detailed in the report and it was confirmed that a further report would be brought back to the next meeting.  Possible items to address in the A6 Towns were highlighted as follows:-
Burton Latimer

Were members happy with the Civic Centre and the Community Centre?

Desborough

Were members happy with two or should there be three?

Rothwell

Any updates on the situation in Rothwell would be welcome.  The Junior School had to use again instead of the proposed Rothwell Methodist Church.  
Barton Seagrave

Was the new village hall/community centre considered a good location?
Members made the following comments:-

· It was reported that in Newton there were only 35 people most of whom had postal votes and the need for a specific polling station in the village was questioned.   Martin Hammond responded that if that was the wish of the Parish Council that would be something to be considered.  David Watson agreed to poll everyone in the village.
· Schools should be avoided if at all possible.
· What was the situation in relation to using licensed premises?  In response, it was confirmed that licensed premises had been used in the past but there needed to be a clear barrier between the area of the polling station and the area in which alcohol was being consumed, ideally with a completely separate entrance and egress.  
The report was noted.
14.A6TF.28
COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW
Martin Hammond introduced the report, the purpose of which was to provide the Forum with details of the current status of the Community Governance Review (CGR).

Members noted that at the meeting of full Council on 25th September 2013, it had been resolved that light touch Community Governance Review (CGR) be undertaken following request from Burton Latimer Town Council and interest expressed by other parish councils.  Both Burton Latimer Town Council and Barton Seagrave Parish Council had requested ward changes with the creation of single electoral areas.   A further public consultation would be undertaken in relation to the final proposals, once agreed by full Council.  These proposals would be available from 1st October and the consultation will take place between 1st October and 30th November 2014.

The report was noted.

14.A6TF.29
NEWSROUND


Desborough

· Desborough in the 1940’s – Saturday 20th September starting at 12.00 and ending with dinner/dance at the Ritz.
    Burton Latimer
· Civic Service – 21st September 3.00 p.m. at St Mary’s Church.
· Evening of Remembrance plus supper - 18th October 2014 Burton Latimer Heritage Centre.
· Late night Christmas shopping and lights switch on – 28th November 2014,
14. A6TF.30
TOWN/RURAL FORUM FEEDBACK

Kettering Town Forum – Monday 15th September 201

Councillor Mike Tebbutt reported on the following recycling and street cleansing issues:-
· A new education centre had been formally opened at Cuncliffe Drive Recycling Centre which was available for schools to use.  

· Town centre street cleansing commenced with street-washing at 5am for a minimum of two hours.  This included all alleyways, bus stops and bays, outside of all fast food outlets and the Market Place.  Precinct sweepers than ran from 6 – 8 am concentrating on the town centre and surrounding areas.  

· There was a joint venture in place between KBC and the Newlands Centre to focus on better standards of cleanliness particularly in the Newland Street area.  Martin Hammond added that the scheme would be forward funded by the Newlands pending KBC’s contribution awaited from the Westhill Development
.
 

· The Chair asked Martin to relay the Forum’s gratitude to the Street cleansing team which was noted.
14.A6TF.31
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

The following items were suggested and agreed:-

· Street Lighting/Cleansing
· Polling Station Review
14.A6TF.32
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Councillor Jim Hakewill reported that he had attended an excellent presentation by the contractors for the A14 widening scheme at their base behind the services on the A14.  He had made the suggestion to officers that a summary of the presentation could be given to the Council and also left details of the presentation for Members to take away if they wished.   
14.A6TF.33
  DATE OF NEXT MEETING


The next meeting was scheduled to take place on Wednesday, 26th November 2014 at the Council offices.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 7.50 pm)
Signed …………………………………………….

Chair

jcm
A6 Towns Forum No. 

(17.9.14)

